HORNING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting held on Monday 13 May 2013
At 7pm in St Benet’s Hall
Present: Cllr D Turpin (in the Chair), P Bourke, H James, P Lewis, P Iddon, G Evans, District Cllr McGoun, County Cllr Thomas, PCSO Bennett and the Clerk, P Fyans.  Six Parishioners were in attendance.
1. Election of the Chairman:  Cllr Turpin wished to stand as Chairman once more and Cllr Iddon was also nominated.  Both Cllrs took the opportunity to address the Council.  It was proposed and agreed to conduct a paper ballot to decide the appointment.  The ballot, conducted by the Clerk and verified by District Cllr McGoun resulted in Cllr Turpin taking the role of Chairman for the year.  A Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed by Cllr Turpin and witnessed by the Clerk
2. Apologies for Absence and accepted: Cllr R Storey.  

3. Declarations of Interest:  Cllr H James declared an interest in a submitted Planning Application. 

4. Election of the Vice Chairman. Cllr Iddon was nominated to remain in the post and with no other nominations was unanimously elected.  
5. To Appoint Chairmen and Members of the Sub Committees.  Cllr H James was prepared to remain as the Chairman of the Planning Sub Committee joined by Cllrs Iddon and Storey.  Cllr P Lewis was nominated as the new Chairman of the Asset Management Committee with Cllr Evans as member of the Committee.  At this point the Clerk informed the Council that an enquiry had been received from local business woman Louise Parker who wished to be co-opted onto the Council.  The Council unanimously agreed this co-option and Cllr Parker agreed to join the AMC. At 19.14 Cllr Evans made his apologies and had to leave the Meeting to attend another engagement. 
6. To approve Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 08 April 2013.  Draft Minutes, having been circulated were unanimously agreed and signed by the Chairman. 

7. Matters arising from the minutes (not elsewhere on the Agenda); None
8. Correspondence
8.1. PCSO Bennett gave the following verbal report. There were 19 calls since the last Meeting, 4 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 4 road related calls, 4 calls for animal purposes, 3 calls for information purposes, 2 calls for concern of safety, 1 report of suspicious circumstances and 1 report of a road traffic collision (on the Norwich Rd but no exact location).  There were no reported crimes. In the same time period last year there was 1 reported crime, a theft from a boat.  A Safer Neighbourhood action Panel Meeting was held on 10 Apr 13 highlighting 3 new priorities none of which affected Horning.  PCSO Bennett was asked if she had received any calls following the recent Boatshow event as the Cllrs were aware of some vandalism to straw bales and the Bewilderwood stand.  She confirmed that 1 call was received but was not in relation to the incidents mentioned by the Cllrs.  
8.2. Cllr Ives submitted a letter of resignation dated 11 May 13.  The Council were sorry to see Mr Ives leave for personal reasons and the Chairman expressed the Councils gratitude to Mr Ives for his efforts during his short time as a Councillor.        
8.3. Parishioner Mrs B Woodcock requested that the efforts of Cllr Lewis who pressure washed and swept the area adjacent to her property be Minuted.  Mrs Woodcock also requested that the Council look at drainage problems on the Staithe Rd as other areas have been re-surfaced in the past but this area has deteriorated.  Cllr Lewis agreed that the AMC will investigate this further and report back at the June Meeting.     
8.4. Victory Housing advised the Council of a drop-in session at Leeds Way Sheltered Housing reference future plans for Leeds Way to be held on 11 Jun 13, 3.30 – 4.30pm.  Cllr James would try to attend this session.
8.5. Mr Colin Boakes, Chairman of the Boatshow Committee thanked the Council for their support during the recent Boatshow event.  Cllr Turpin wished to pass on his thanks to all concerned and the Clerk was requested to write to Mr Boakes to congratulate his Committee for such a successful event.
8.6. Parishioner Mrs A Turpin requested the Council consider getting a licence to access the Public Sector Mapping Agreement which will enable the Council to reproduce Ordnance Survey maps for free.  This request was unanimously supported and the Clerk was asked to investigate further.     
8.7. Parishioner Mrs J McKenna has raised a number of concerns, the majority of which the Parish Council were aware of.  This correspondence was forwarded to all Cllrs prior to the Meeting.  It was agreed that the AMC would look into the idea of ‘friendly’ speed aware signs for Lower St.  Cllr Iddon also agreed to meet with Cllr Lewis passing on his knowledge and sharing documentation reference the historic information about the restricted by-way around the Swan Inn and Staithe.   .

8.8. Highways were aware that the hedge near the school still hadn’t been cut.  They were urged to complete this work prior to the Boatshow but this was not carried out. Cllr Turpin would chase if still not done in the near future. 
8.9. Parishioner Mr D Evans expressed his thoughts on the recent Tree Preservation Order enforced at parkland Crescent and TPO’s in general in the Parish. The Council agreed that they do not have a blanket Policy on the issue and enforcement of TPO’s.  Cllr James was requested to respond on this matter.

8.10. District Cllr McGoun was extremely concerned to find out that the Football Club had ‘sub-letted’ the Village Hall football pitch to another team.  Cllr Turpin brought this matter to the attention of the football club requesting an explanation.

8.11. The Football Club responded to 8.10 above but not with a satisfactory answer for the Council.  It was unanimously agreed that any use of the Recreation Ground must have written permission from the Council prior to use, more as a matter of courtesy than anything else.  
8.12. A Planning enquiry was passed to Cllr James prior to the Meeting and resolved as the matter had been discussed at a previous Meeting.

8.13. North Norfolk District Council confirmed that they would notify the Council in due course who would be attending a future Parish Council Meeting following the Councils acceptance of their offer of attendance of a ‘Senior’ District Cllr.

8.14. Parishioner Mr D Moore congratulated the Council on the erection of the new noticeboard.  He requested the Council consider installing a shelter of sorts for use predominantly by teenagers on the Playing Field.  The Clerk confirmed he had responded to Mr  Moore and that the matter was currently under discussion by the Council.

8.15. The Clerk confirmed that he received the Risk Assessment from the Boatshow Committee for their event.  It was a very comprehensive document but it was only received on the Wednesday prior to the event.  It was agreed that this was insufficient time should anything need addressing.  The Clerk was requested to mention this to Mr Boakes in correspondence.

8.16. The Annual Play Safety Inspection Report had been received from David Bracey Play Safety Inspections Ltd.  It highlighted a few minor areas which the Council may consider investigated further but these were all of ‘low’ risk.  The Clerk confirmed an electronic version was available if any Cllrs required a copy, along with 1 hard copy.

8.17. Cllr Bourke submitted a letter of resignation from the Council a number of months ago but agreed to defer this resignation until July 2013 hoping a few more Parishioners may seek co-option to the Council.  The Clerk agreed to read the letter at the Meeting in June.     

9.   Planning; Cllr Iddon, member of the Planning Sub Committee gave the following report as Cllr James expressed an interest in an item to be discussed. 
BA/2013/0106/FUL
Birchwood/Langtons, Lower St, Horning

Proposed improvements to access Road

No Objection
10.   Finance: 

Payments – 

Clerks remuneration Apr 13           £364.94 – 20% tax (£72.80)       £292.14
Mileage                                          99 miles @ 45p per mile               £44.55
Expenses photo copies 84 @ 10p per copy                                          £8.40    £345.09 

Tinge Inv 04/2013 Litter Picking                                                                         £134.03
CGM Ground Maintenance Apr 13,                                                                      £81.80
SLCC AGM                                                                                                            £10.00
Came & Co Insurance Renewal                                                                          £724.62

Horning Village Hall Room Hire                                                                             £15.00

D Bracey Playground Inspection fee                                                                     £72.00

C Gilden Grass Cutting Apr                                                                                   £67.50 

Cllr G Evans – payment for allotment clearing                                                      £40.00           

Mr K Buck                                                                                                            £130.00

Community Account as at 24 Apr 2013                                                             £7978.84
Business Saver Account as at 22 Mar 2013                                                     £4081.31.
All payments were unanimously approved 

11.  Asset Management Committee; Cllr P Lewis, member of the Asset Management Committee gave the following report:

      11.1 The wobbly part of the play equipment train has now been rectified.
      11.2 CGM Norwich, the chosen Contractor for the Maintenance of the Recreation Ground forwarded their quote to continue the grass cutting contract for 2013/14. They have frozen the price so the Council were happy to use their services for the current year.   
12. To adjourn the Meeting to allow members of the public to speak: The Chairman closed the Meeting at 20.07 to allow each member of the public present an opportunity to speak (5 minutes per person).   A complaint about the state of the hedge around the property ‘Top of the Turn’ was made.  Cllr Turpin agreed to visit the property and report back to the Council. A Parishioner chose to pass on a little more history on the Parking on the Staithe. Following the recent Annual Parish Meeting a suggestion was made to consider changing the venue to St Benets Hall and perhaps consider starting a little later.  A question was asked as to why there were no green litter bins on the Village Green.  The question was answered.  More support was received for the Council to consider the erection of a shelter for youngsters on the Recreation Ground.   The Meeting re-opened at 20.25.
13. To receive any feedback from the 2013 Horning Boatshow Event.  Cllr Turpin confirmed that only favourable comments had been received.  The ‘show – shapers’ worked very well and overall the entire event achieved its aim.  A hugh well done to all concerned. 
14. To discuss the possible erection of a shelter on the Playing Field.  It was agreed the AMC would gather a few quotes and present various designs for consideration, but before the matter was moved on it would be good to see if any of the teenagers who this shelter would be primarily for would like to attend a Parish Council Meeting to actually ask them what they would like.  It was agreed that possible funding could come from a bid to the Boatshow Committee.  In principle the Council are very positive about this item.
15. To discuss a response to the Brewery following the inadequate remedial work recently undertaken on the Swan Inn Car Park.  Cllr Turpin confirmed that a few pot-holes had been filled in but the car park was still in an unsatisfactory condition considering its position and importance within the Village.  Cllr Turpin confirmed he would approach them once more on the matter. 
16. To discuss possible Refurbishment to the Village Sign.  Cllr Evans had acquired a competitive quote for work to be done to the sign.  Following a short discussion, it was agreed Cllr Turpin would contact Linda Mathews at Ludham Bridge for an alternative quote before any decision is made.

17. To confirm the procedure of the Correspondence Circulation Folder.  Cllr Turpin informed all Cllrs of the procedure and return of this folder to the Clerk, encouraging all Cllrs to read, initial and pass on the folder so it is back with Clerk at the next Meeting.  
18.  To receive any update on the possible Transfer of Ownership of the Waterworks Staithe by NNDC.  There was nothing to report at this Meeting but District Cllr McGoun confirmed that she would make further enquiries and report back should anything new have transpired.
19. To receive any District/Local Matters: District Cllr McGoun raised the question of who was responsible for the pot-holes on the Swan car park near the re-cycling bins.  It was also reported that nothing had been heard on the possible relocation of the recycling bins. 
    Newly elected County Cllr Dave Thomas gave a quick address to the Council confirming he is available to help and support the Parish Council on any County matters.  Cllr Turpin requested the Clerk contact Mr Paul Rice the outgoing County Cllr acknowledging all his efforts he made on behalf of the Parish Council. 
20. Items for the next Agenda.
      Waterworks Staithe

      Shelter on the Village Playing Field

      Possible Boatshow bids

      Refurbishment of the Village Sign

Date and time of next Meeting:  Finance Meeting (Approve 2012/13 Accounts), 7pm, 20 May 13, Village Hall Annexe.  Monthly Parish Council Meeting, 7pm, 03 June 2013 St Benets Hall
    The Meeting closed at 20.57
